The Effector T Cell Response to Influenza Infection

Matthew M. Hufford, Taeg S. Kim, Jie Sun and Thomas J. Braciale

Abstract Influenza virus infection induces a potent initial innate immune response, which serves to limit the extent of viral replication and virus spread. However, efficient (and eventual) viral clearance within the respiratory tract requires the subsequent activation, rapid proliferation, recruitment, and expression of effector activities by the adaptive immune system, consisting of antibody producing B cells and influenza-specific T lymphocytes with diverse functions. The ensuing effector activities of these T lymphocytes ultimately determine (along with antibodies) the capacity of the host to eliminate the viruses and the extent of tissue damage. In this review, we describe this effector T cell response to influenza virus infection. Based on information largely obtained in experimental settings (i.e., murine models), we will illustrate the factors regulating the induction of adaptive immune T cell responses to influenza, the effector activities displayed by these activated T cells, the mechanisms underlying the expression of these T cells, in situ, in the infected lungs.

M. M. Hufford · J. Sun Department of Microbiology and Immunology, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, USA

T. S. Kim $(\boxtimes) \cdot T$. J. Braciale (\boxtimes) The Beirne B. Carter Center for Immunology Research, University of Virginia, Charlottesville, USA e-mail: tjb2r@virginia.edu

T. S. Kim \cdot T. J. Braciale The Department of Pathology and Molecular Medicine, University of Virginia, Charlottesville, USA

T. J. Braciale The Department of Microbiology, Immunology and Cancer Biology University of Virginia, Charlottesville, USA

Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology (2015) 386: 423–455423DOI: 10.1007/82_2014_397©© Springer International Publishing Switzerland 20142014Published Online: 18 July 20142014

M. M. Hufford $(\boxtimes) \cdot J$. Sun (\boxtimes)

Department of Pediatrics, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, USA

Abbreviations

APC	Antigen presenting cell
Bid	BH3 interacting-domain death agonist
Blimp-1	B lymphocyte-induced maturation protein-1
cRDC	Conventional RDC
CTL	Cytotoxic T lymphocyte
DAMP	Damage-associated molecular pattern
DC	Dendritic cell
DLN	Draining lymph node
FADD	Fas-associated death domain (FADD)
FasL	Fas ligand
IAV	Influenza A virus
IFN	Interferon
IL	Interleukin
IRF	IFN Regulatory factor
MIP-1α	Macrophage inflammatory protein-1a
MARCO	Macrophage receptor with collagenous structure
MAVS	Mitochondrial antiviral signaling
MHC	Major histocompatibility complex
Mo-RDC	Monocyte-like RDC
NLR	NOD-like receptor
PAMP	Pathogen-associated molecular pattern
pDC	Plasmacytoid DC
PRR	Pattern recognition receptor
RDC	Respiratory DC
REC	Respiratory epithelial cell
RIG-I	Retnoic acid-inducible gene 1
RLR	Rig-I-like receptor
TCR	T cell receptor
T _H	T helper
TipDC	TNF ⁺ iNOS ⁺ DC
TLR	Toll-like receptor
TNF	Tumor necrosis factor
TRAIL	TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand
TRAIL-DR	TRAIL-death receptor

Contents

1	Introduction	425
2	Initiation of Adaptive Immunity	426
	2.1 Dendritic Cell Networking in the Steady-State and Inflamed Lung	426

	2.2 Activation of DCs and Antiviral Innate Immunity in the Lung	428
	2.3 Antigen Acquisition and Migration of Lung DCs	430
	2.4 Antigen Presentation and T Cell Activation in the DLNs	431
3	Lymphocyte Migration into the IAV-Infected Lung	432
4	Adaptive Immune-Mediated Antiviral Activity in the Lung	433
	4.1 T Lymphocyte Cytotoxic Mechanisms	434
	4.2 T Cell Soluble Mediators	438
5	Regulation of Effector T cell Responses in the Lung	441
	5.1 Local Differentiation of Effector T Cells in the Lung	441
	5.2 Local Regulation of Proliferation and Survival of Effector T Cells	443
	5.3 Molecular Mechanisms Regulating Effector T Cell Responses in the Lung	444
	5.4 In Situ Control of Effector T Cell Activities by Different Types of APCs	445
6	Conclusion and Future Avenues of Research	447
Re	eferences	447

1 Introduction

In this section of the volume of Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology on Influenza Pathogenesis and Control, we focus on the contribution of a specific subset of adaptive immune cells, that is activated T effector cells, to the control of viral replication in the host response to influenza A virus (IAV) infection. These activated T effector cells are classically categorized as CD8⁺ cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs) and CD4⁺ T helper (T_H) cells. However, there is evidence for considerable heterogeneity of function among these T lymphocytes subsets, most notably among the T_H cells.

Both T cell subsets have been reported to have regulatory or suppressive activity against other adaptive or innate immune cell types. The most prominent cell type identified with such regulatory activity is the $CD4^+$ T regulatory cell subset which can be directed to either self-constituents and/or foreign molecules such as the IAV gene products. Another important but only more recently appreciated distinct subset of $CD4^+$ T cells is the subset of T cells which regulate B cell activation and germinal center formation in response to infection, the so-called T follicular helper T cell subset.

In this review, we will exclude the $CD4^+$ (and $CD8^+$) T regulatory cells as well as the T follicular helper T cell subset and restrict our focus to "conventional" CTLs and T_H cells which exhibit the capacity to migrate from draining lymph nodes (DLNs) to the site of IAV infection in the lungs. We will systematically review the factors regulating the induction of the effector cells from naïve precursors (and the role of respiratory dendritic cells in this process), expression of effector activities by these activated T cells, and the regulation of the activation and differentiation state of these T effector cells in the IAV-infected lungs.

2 Initiation of Adaptive Immunity

2.1 Dendritic Cell Networking in the Steady-State and Inflamed Lung

Because of its continuous encounter with the environment as it carries out its essential role in gas exchange, the respiratory tract is exposed to airborne foreign particles, such as pollutants, allergens, dusts, and microorganisms. The lungs have therefore evolved a variety of strategies to sense, respond to, and cope with these potential 'dangers,' including the establishment of a well-developed network of dendritic cells (DCs). DCs serve as the sentinels of the immune system at body surfaces (e.g., the lungs, skin, and gut), linking the response of innate immune cells and molecular sensors to the induction of adaptive immunity (Banchereau and Steinman 1998). DCs were once thought to be a homogenous population that was difficult to distinguish phenotypically from lung-resident alveolar macrophages. However, recent advances in the development of genetic tools to provide definitive information on DC biology now make it clear that DCs are a heterogenous cell population consisting of distinct DC subsets with discrete functions and with developmental pathways separate from the macrophage lineages (Helft et al. 2010). In the lung, DCs perform a range of tasks including recognition and acquisition of antigens derived from pathogens and allergens, antigen transportation to the regional lymph nodes, and perhaps most importantly, induction of CD4⁺ or CD8⁺ T cell immunity (Braciale et al. 2012; Lambrecht and Hammad 2012).

In the unperturbed lung, the DC network is composed of several distinct respiratory DC (RDC) subsets that differ in phenotype, anatomic localization, and function (Table 1). Of these, CD103⁺ and CD11b^{hi} RDC subsets exhibit several features characteristics of DC found in extralymphoid mucosal sites and are distributed at distinct anatomical sites: primarily intraepithelial localization for CD103⁺ RDC and submucosal/interstitial distribution for CD11b^{hi} RDC (Sung et al. 2006; del Rio et al. 2007; Edelson et al. 2010). In addition to these major populations, monocyte-like RDC (Mo-RDC) are also readily detectable in the uninflamed lung (Hao et al. 2008; Kim and Braciale 2009). In certain microenvironments within the lung parenchyma (i.e., alveolar septa), so-called conventional RDC (cRDC) (e.g., CD103⁺ and CD11b^{hi} RDC) and plasmacytoid DC (pDC) are both detectable. The human counterparts of murine CD103⁺, CD11b^{hi} RDC and pDC have recently been identified in the human lung (Table 1) (Villadangos and Shortman 2010; Neyt and Lambrecht 2013). Thus, several distinct DC subsets strategically positioned at the interface between the lung and the surroundings sense and sample the respiratory tract.

The aforementioned DC subsets are largely identifiable in inflammatory conditions such as viral infections; however, inflammatory mononuclear cells recruited to and infiltrating the inflamed tissues in response to infection (e.g., monocytes) add to the complexity of DC network in the infected lungs since many of them express/upregulate prototypical DC markers such as CD11c, major

Table 1 Major lung	g DC subsets in mi	ce			
DC subset	Mouse surface markers	Transcription factors	Human equivalent surface markers	Labor division	Anatomical distribution
CD103 ⁺ RDC	CD11c ⁺	IRF8	CD11c ⁺	Surveillance of airway luminal surface	Associated with epithelium
1	CD103 ⁺	Batf3	BCDA3 ⁺ (CD141)	Antigen uptake	Above basement membrane
	CD11b ^{+/-}	1	XCR1 ⁺	Antigen transport to the lymph node	Alveolar septa
	Langerin ⁺	1	MHC II ⁺⁺	Activation of CD8 ⁺ T cells	
	XCR1 ⁺	1	1	Cross-presentation	
	MHC II ⁺⁺	1	1	1	1
CD11bhi RDC	CD11c ⁺	IRF4	CD11c ⁺	Surveillance of parenchymal tissue	Submucoas airways
1	CD103 ⁻	1	BCDA1 ⁺ (CD1c)	Antigen uptake	Beneath basement membrane
	CD11b ⁺⁺	1	MHC II ⁺⁺	Antigen transport to the lymph node	Parenchyma
1	MHC II ⁺⁺	I	I	Activation of CD4 ⁺ T cells	Alveolar septa
1	$SIRP1\alpha^+$	I	I	Chemokine/cytokine production	1
pDCs	CD11c ⁺	E2-2	CD123 ⁺	Type I IFN production	Parenchyma
	Siglec H ⁺	I	CD1c ⁻	Regulating effectors in the lung	Alveolar septa
	Ly6C ⁺	1	BCDA2 ⁺	1	1
	$B220^{+}$	1	MHC II ⁺⁺	1	1
1	PDCA-1 ⁺	I	BCDA4 ⁺	1	1
Monocytic RDC (Mo-RDC)	CD11c ⁺	PU.1	I	Chemokine/cytokine production	1
1	$CD103^{-}$	1	1	TH1 cell priming	Parenchyma
I	$CD11b^{++}$	I	I	1	'Marginated' vasculature
1	MHC II ^{+/-}	I	I	1	1
	Ly6C ^{+/-}	1	1	1	1

histocompatibility complex (MHC) II and costimulatory markers at various levels (Lin et al. 2008). The potential precursor-product relationship between CD11b^{hi} DCs and Mo-RDC in steady-state as well as inflamed lung remains at present speculative. A DC subset prominent in IAV-infected lung, but minimal in the normal lung, is TNF⁺iNOS⁺ DC (TipDC) (Aldridge et al. 2009). These DC are likely derived from the circulating Ly6C⁺CCR2⁺ monocyte subset that are rapidly mobilized to the infected lung upon viral infection and contribute to both the viral control and immunopathology.

2.2 Activation of DCs and Antiviral Innate Immunity in the Lung

Prompt activation of innate antiviral immunity at the site of virus replication is a crucial step toward ultimate control of pathogen replication and a successful host defense against invading pathogens such as IAV. In particular, DC activation is pivotal to initiate adaptive immunity and to ultimately clear infectious virions from the infected lung (Braciale et al. 2012; Neyt and Lambrecht 2013). The recent discovery of several DC subsets in the lung implies that these distinct RDC subsets likely respond differently (i.e., display distinctive as well as overlapping functions) to a given virus; however, most studies investigating respiratory virus infection have not yet fully assimilated the impact of this DC heterogeneity into the cellular/ molecular processes underpinning the induction and expression of the host response: an area meriting further detailed investigation.

Resting DCs in the lung can be stimulated by several mechanisms upon IAV infection. Foremost, DCs are equipped with a various innate immune recognition receptors that recognize conserved pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs). Specific pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) for these PAMPs include Toll-like receptors (TLRs), retinoic acid-inducible gene-1 (RIG-1)-like receptors (RLRs), and NOD-like receptors (NLRs). Several forms of IAV nucleic acids can be recognized by TLR3 (dsRNA) and TLR7/8 (ssRNA) (Yoo et al. 2013). Within the DC compartments, gene array data compiled in the Immunological Genome Project reveal that CD103⁺ RDCs predominately express TLR3, whereas CD11b^{hi} RDCs express TLR2/7. Although the contribution of PRR recognition of viral PAMPs has been well-established in vitro, the relevance of PAMP/PRR interaction to the development of innate and adaptive immunity in vivo after IAV infection is less clear. Neither the absence of TLR3 (Le Goffic et al. 2006) or the RIG-I signaling adaptor mitochondrial antiviral signaling (MAVS) (Koyama et al. 2007) diminishes virus clearance and the adaptive immunity to IAV infection. Furthermore, Tlr7^{-/-} or Tlr7^{-/-} Mavs^{-/-} mice are able to mount an effective CTL response and efficiently clear IAV (Heer et al. 2007; Pang et al. 2013a). Paradoxically, TLR7 and RIG-1 signals are required for efficient IAV replication in vivo (Pang et al. 2013b). These studies suggest a considerable complexity among different PAMPs/PRRs (and the cell types in the lung expressing these PRRs) in their ability to support the induction of antiviral immunity.

Although direct recognition of viral nucleic acids and proteins by PRRs is the primary stimulatory pathway, DC activation through the recognition of nonmicrobial danger signals associated with cellular stress or damage as a result of infection has also been increasingly recognized. Damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) are the host cell constituents released from damaged/dving cells as well as intact cells located within sites of viral replication. Notable DAMPs include nucleotides, heat shock proteins, nuclear proteins (e.g., HMGB1), mitochondrial DNA, cytokines, and reactive oxygen species (Said-Sadier and Ojcius 2012). Virus propagation within the respiratory tract results in the leak of or stimulates the release of DAMPs from intracellular compartments as well as extracellular sources (e.g., extracellular ATP, extracellular matrix components, and uric acids) (Pang and Iwasaki 2011). These DAMPs (also known as 'alarmins' or 'danger signals') serve to alert the host immune system and along with viral PAMPs, are believed to play a crucial role in activating innate immune sentinels such as DC in the airway mucosa in part via an inflammasome-dependent mechanism.

Inflammasomes are large intracellular multiprotein complexes consisting of NLR family members, such as NLRP3 and IPAF. The DAMP-activated NLR protein complex recruits the inflammasome-adaptor protein ASC, which in turn engages caspase-1 leading to caspase-1 activation. Once activated, caspase-1 promotes the maturation of the pro-inflammatory cytokines interleukin (IL)-1 β and IL-18 (Said-Sadier and Ojcius 2012). By virtue of their ability to detect and respond to a large range of PAMPs and DAMPs, inflammasomes are an integral part of the host defense to pathogens like IAV. Indeed, IAV-derived ssRNA can, in an NLPR3dependent manner, activate the inflammasome complex in a variety of cell types including bone marrow-derived DCs or macrophages (Kanneganti et al. 2006). In addition, the IAV-M2 viral protein, a proton-selective ion channel, can serve as an ionophore to promote nucleotide transport into the cell cytosol and directly trigger caspase-1 activation and secretion of IL-1 β (Ichinohe et al. 2009). The importance of inflammasome activation to anti-IAV immunity is evident in mice deficient in inflammasome complex-associated molecules, such as NLPR3, IL-1R, caspase-1, or ASC. These mice exhibit sustained, elevated lung viral titers, reduced infiltration of neutrophils and monocytes into the infected lung, an impaired adaptive immune response, and reduced cytokine/chemokine levels compared to infected inflammasome-sufficient mice (Ichinohe et al. 2009; Thomas et al. 2009; Allen et al. 2011). Although reports differ in the extent to which inflammasome impairment affects the host response to respiratory virus infection, the accumulating data overall strongly suggest that activation of the NLRP3-dependent inflammasome and the ensuing activation of the IL-1/IL-1R-mediated signaling defense are critical for the establishment of antiviral innate and adaptive immunity (Pang et al. 2013a). It is likely that additional DAMPs will be identified which are involved in modulating lung DC activation and antiviral immunity during IAV infection.

2.3 Antigen Acquisition and Migration of Lung DCs

After activation in the lung, RDCs carry out two distinct roles in the host response to IAV infection. On one hand, perhaps the most important and unique function of RDC in the infected lung is the capture of antigen derived from IAV for delivery to the DLN. Upon arrival here, the migrant RDCs present the processed viral peptides to IAV-specific T cells to initiate adaptive immunity. On the other hand, the activated DCs release various pro-inflammatory mediators in the infected lung which serve to limit viral replication and spread but when released in excess, enhance disease severity.

The acquisition of IAV antigen in the lung by cRDC prior to their egress from the inflamed lung is most likely achieved by direct infection of RDC. Different DC subsets in both mice and humans differ in susceptibility to IAV infection. In case of IAV H1N1 PR/8 infection in mice, CD103⁺ RDCs, unlike CD11b^{hi} RDCs, are highly susceptible to infection with this strain in vivo (Hao et al. 2008; Manicassamy et al. 2010; Hargadon et al. 2011). This differential susceptibility among the RDC subsets to IAV infection is in part dependent on DC-intrinsic sensitivity to type 1 interferons (IFN) (Moltedo et al. 2011). DC infection by human IAV fails to release infectious virions likely due to lack of hemagglutinin cleavage by furan enzymes. Furthermore, phagocytic engulfment of cell-free virions or dying/dead infected cells harboring viral antigen (e.g., respiratory epithelial cells and neutrophils) is another feasible mechanism. In addition, antigen acquisition by a membrane nibbling process, known as 'trogocytosis' (Desch et al. 2011), can be employed by activated DCs, although this latter remains to be formally demonstrated during IAV infection. Viral antigen transfer from migrant antigen-bearing RDC to LN-resident DC (i.e., $CD8\alpha^+$ DC) for presentation to naïve T cells (i.e., cross-presentation) has also been reported (Belz et al. 2004). The relative contribution of these various mechanisms of antigen uptake and their impact on antigen presentation efficiency and the subsequent antiviral immune response is currently ill-defined.

Following an inflammatory stimulus like virus infection (see below), the viral antigen-bearing activated RDC migrate to the DLN along a chemokine gradient dependent on expression of the chemokine receptor CCR7 (Kim and Braciale 2009). Although the detailed molecular mechanisms underlying CCR7 upregulation by RDC after IAV infection remains elusive, stimulation through receptors for PAMPs and DAMPs likely play an integral role in promoting DC migration. Stimulation by DAMPs and inflammasome activation can recruit immature DCs and induce their functional maturation, leading them to take up antigens and home to secondary lymphoid organs. After IAV infection of mice deficient in IL-1R signaling, the migration of CD103⁺ RDC to the DLN is severely impaired, along with a reduction in the total accumulation of inflammatory/immune cells into the DLN and the subsequent impairment of the antiviral CTL and T_H cell responses in the infected lungs (see below). On the other hand, it is noteworthy that persistent or unchecked release of DAMPs (i.e., S100A9) into the local milieu can lead to

excessive stimulation of innate immune cells including DCs (Tsai et al. 2014), which can trigger aberrant uncontrolled T cell proliferation (perhaps even self-reactive T cells). Thus, net effects of DAMPs to host immunity are determined by the microenvironment and DAMP concentration.

The complement system is an essential component of innate immunity and bridges between the innate and adaptive immune systems. Similar to viral PAMPs and cellular DAMPs, components of the complement pathway in the lung provide additional immunological cues to DC activation and antiviral immunity to IAV infection. Complements, however, affect DC migration rather than the DC's T cell stimulatory activity (Kandasamy et al. 2013). Mice deficient in complement following IAV infection resulted in diminished lung DC migration (notable in CD103⁺ RDC compartment) and accumulation into the DLN, contributing to the subsequent impaired anti-IAV T cell response in the infected lungs. Of interest, CD103⁺ RDC possesses a unique capacity to both sense and produce complement, thereby controlling both its own migration and the migration of CD11b⁺ RDCs from the infected lung into the MLN.

2.4 Antigen Presentation and T Cell Activation in the DLNs

Efficient viral clearance from the site of infection and establishment of lifelong protective immunity against intracellular pathogens such as viruses requires the activation of CTLs and T_H cells. Naive T cells undergo several distinct phases of immune responses including clonal expansion, acquisition of effector function, migration to the site of infection, and self-renewal (Williams and Bevan 2007). Initial programming of T lymphocyte responses occurs sequentially in lymphoid tissues draining sites of infection where IAV-specific naïve T cells are selected by professional antigen presenting cells (APCs) to proliferate, yielding functionally distinct activated T cell subsets with different functions and fates (Lawrence and Braciale 2004; Yoon et al. 2010).

Among the DC populations present in the DLN of IAV infected mice (i.e., migrant CD103⁺, CD11b^{hi} and Mo-DC, pDC, CD8 $\alpha^{+/-}$ LNDC), the lung-derived migrant CD103⁺ and CD11b^{hi} RDCs serve as the primary APCs for naïve IAV-specific T cells albeit with different capacities (Kim and Braciale 2009). CD103⁺ migrant RDCs are the most potent APC for activating CTLs following IAV infection among the DC subsets in the DLN. CD103⁺ RDCs (but not CD11b^{hi} RDCs) also have the capacity to capture noninfectious virus preparations delivered into the RT, then process and present IAV antigens CTLs (i.e., cross-presentation) (Kim and Braciale 2009; Helft et al. 2012). In keeping with its prominent role in priming antiviral CTLs, selective depletion of langerin-expressing CD103⁺ RDCs prior to IAV infection (GeurtsvanKessel et al. 2008) or mice constitutively lacking CD103⁺ RDCs (Batf3-deficient mice) (Helft et al. 2012) results in a severely diminished CTL response and impaired virus clearance from the lungs with subsequent infection. While the mechanistic basis for the potency displayed by

CD103⁺ RDC to prime CTL activation are under intense instigation, its superior cross-presenting ability (Kim and Braciale 2009; Moltedo et al. 2011; Helft et al. 2012) along with enhanced loading of processed antigen onto MHC I molecules (Ho et al. 2011) have been described. In support of this view, CD103⁺ DCs (and CD8 α^+ DC) preferentially express the DC receptor DNGR-1 (CLEC9A), which is implicated in cross-priming (Schreibelt et al. 2012; Zelenay et al. 2012).

Consistent with its dominant role in CTL priming, CD103⁺ RDC migration and accumulation in the DLN is rigorous at an earlier phase (i.e., up to day 4 postinfection in mice) (Kim and Braciale 2009). Following this initial wave of migration and antigen presentation to CTLs by CD103⁺ RDC, IAV antigen is continuously replenished and presented to T cells in the DLN by migrant CD11b^{hi} RDCs. This temporal transition of APC to CD11b^{hi} RDC in a greater quantity at later phases could serve as an amplification loop for generating CTLs until the resolution of the acute infection (Ballesteros-Tato et al. 2012). In contrast to migrant cRDC subsets, pDC has been reported to capture viral antigen in the lung, but antigen positive pDCs in the DLN fail to induce CTL responses during sublethal IAV infection (GeurtsvanKessel et al. 2008; Wolf et al. 2009). However, pDCs appear to play a role in eliminating virus-specific CTLs in the infected lung via Fas/Fas ligand (FasL) interaction and enhance mortality during lethal infection (Langlois and Legge 2011). Likewise, antigen-bearing Mo-RDC are detected in the DLN; however, they exhibit a minimal, if any, activity to stimulate CTL proliferation (Kim and Braciale 2009).

In contrast to their differing ability to activate naïve IAV-specific CD8⁺ T cells, migrant CD103⁺ and CD11b^{hi} RDC subsets both robustly trigger naive CD4⁺ T cell activation with an equal efficiency (Nakano et al. 2009). In addition, other DC subsets such as Mo-RDC can drive CD4⁺ T cell differentiation into T_H1 cells, albeit with lower efficiency (Nakano et al. 2009). Thus, lung DC subsets accumulated in the DLN display a differential hierarchy in APC function for the activation of anti-IAV CTL and T_H cells. The distribution of distinct activities among DC subsets in the regulation of the host immune response and IAV pathogenesis is poorly characterized and is of great interest in discovering novel therapeutics and vaccinations.

3 Lymphocyte Migration into the IAV-Infected Lung

T lymphocyte migration into the lung has relatively defined, albeit overlapping, steps: selectin interactions between lymphocytes and the vascular endothelium mediate rolling and tethering stages; firm lymphocyte adhesion onto the lung vascular network is mediated by integrin interactions; and coordinated migration into the respiratory tract is regulated by integrins and chemokine gradients.

IAV-specific lymphocyte migration into nonlymphoid tissues has both specific and nonspecific components (Masopust and Schenkel 2013). The integrin CD11a, which is only upregulated in activated T cells, is required for optimal lung vascular

adhesion and retention within the respiratory tract allowing preferential recruitment over naïve cells (Thatte et al. 2003). In addition, RDCs preferentially upregulate the chemokine receptor CCR4 on effector T cells, allowing selected recruitment to the IAV-infected lung, wherein the corresponding ligands CCL17 and CCL22 are produced (Mikhak et al. 2013). However, ICAM-1, the corresponding ligand for CD11a is constitutively expressed in secondary tissues allowing nonspecific recruitment of effector cells (Thatte et al. 2003), and during influenza infection, a large number of IAV-specific CTLs are detected in noninflamed tissues (Lawrence and Braciale 2004). This dichotomy of nonspecific and specific recruitment of activated lymphocytes may allow heightened systemic immunosurveillance on one hand while allowing preferentially, but not stringent, enrichment at the site of infection on the other.

T cell migration into the airways, the principal site of IAV replication, may occur either through T cells transversing the respiratory epithelium from the lung interstitium or direct entry from the circulation. The ability of T cells to migrate into the airways is selective, with CTL recruitment favored over T_H cells due to an unknown mechanism. CTL entry into the airways from the circulation is dependent on IL-15 (Verbist et al. 2011), which is regulated by type I IFN (Mattei et al. 2001). IL-15 can increase CD11a expression (Allavena et al. 1997), and IL-15 itself is chemotactic (Verbist et al. 2011). It is currently unclear which signals are required to promote migration from the lung interstitium into the airways or whether this is a major avenue of migration into the airspace environment.

It is noteworthy that a significant fraction of T lymphocytes (as well as innate immune cells (e.g., neutrophils, monocytes)) localized to the normal/unperturbed lungs are not located within the pulmonary interstitium but rather remain "marginated" within the circulation of the pulmonary vasculature even following lung profusion (Anderson et al. 2012). Therefore following infection, the frequency of innate immune and antigen-specific adaptive immune cells within the "lungs" will need to take into account cell numbers within the airspaces, interstitium, and pulmonary vasculature.

4 Adaptive Immune-Mediated Antiviral Activity in the Lung

The arrival of IAV-specific T_H cells (more precisely CD4⁺ effector T cells) and CD8⁺ CTLs into the respiratory tract coincides with a significant impact on overall virus titer. Adaptive immune cells and their products (e.g., immune-modulating cytokines and chemokines, neutralizing antibodies, etc.) act in concert, and in a partly redundant fashion, in ultimately eliminating infectious virus. In the murine model of IAV infection, efficient viral clearance is not solely dependent on T_H cells or CTLs (Eichelberger et al. 1991; Topham et al. 1996a; Topham and Doherty 1998); however, the removal of both cell types (i.e., via acute depletion or

genetic deficiency) renders mice incapable of clearing IAV from the respiratory tract (Wells et al. 1981; Topham et al. 1997). Thus, the adaptive immune response to primary IAV infections implements a multifaceted approach to virus elimination not dependent on any one cell type.

The relative contribution of CTLs to optimal IAV clearance has been highlighted with the use of β_2 -M deficient mice (i.e., defective in MHC I display and presentation), which have a severe reduction in the number of CTLs. These mice are able to clear IAV in the absence of CTLs albeit with a delay in viral clearance depending on viral strain (Eichelberger et al. 1991; Bender et al. 1992). More so, infection of β_2 -M deficient mice with a highly virulent strain of influenza results in reduced survival (Bender et al. 1992). These data indicate IAV-specific CTL effector activity has a significant impact on viral clearance, with the requirement for this effector cell type in experimental models, dependent on the virulence of the influenza stain. While CTLs produce robust levels of cytokines and chemokines upon antigen encounter, the primary contribution of CTLs to IAV clearance is through the cytotoxic elimination of IAV-infected respiratory epithelial cells (RECs) (Lukacher et al. 1984; Hou and Doherty 1995; Topham et al. 1997; Hufford et al. 2011). Due to unhindered access to the respiratory epithelium and their concentration in the airways, CTLs localized to the airspace are likely the primary mediators of eliminating infected RECs; however, there is evidence MHC I is localized basolateral on the respiratory epithelium (Walters et al. 1999), and it may be that CTLs eliminate IAV-infected RECs as they transverse the basement membrane into the airways.

IAV-specific T_H cells are the dominant adaptive immune cell type localized in the lung during the time of IAV clearance. T_H cells express a wide array of soluble mediators (e.g., IFN γ , IL-2, IL-10) (Sun et al. 2009, 2011) and can be cytotoxic (Graham et al. 1994; Brown et al. 2006; Hua et al. 2013). Although T_H cytotoxic mechanisms may contribute to the control of virus replication and elimination (Brown et al. 2006; Hua et al. 2013), T_H cell anti-IAV roles may be primarily indirect through cytokine production and B cell help (Topham et al. 1996a, b; Topham and Doherty 1998).

4.1 T Lymphocyte Cytotoxic Mechanisms

T lymphocytes employ cytotoxic mechanisms to eliminate cells infected with intracellular pathogens such as IAV. The exquisite specificity of T cell-mediated killing is dependent on the interaction between the T cell receptor (TCR) and requisite antigen complexed with MHC on the infected cell. Unlike cytokine production, TCR signaling strength required to elicit cytolysis is minimal (Valitutti et al. 1996; Faroudi et al. 2003; Purbhoo et al. 2004), and killing is unilateral allowing the T effector cell to survive following target cell engagement (Kupfer et al. 1986). This allows a given T lymphocyte to serially eliminate a number of virally infected cells in a short manner of time. Despite this rapid killing, T cell-mediated



Fig. 1 Effector T cell-mediated cytotoxic pathways during influenza infection: (1) Granuale excytosis is initiated following TCR stimulus resulting in the release of premade cytotoxic granuales onto target cells. The subsequent release of the pore-forming protein perform and serine proteases (granzymes) activate caspase cascades resulting in target cell apoptosis. (2) TNF-related proteins are upregulated upon TCR stimulus. Binding to their respective ligands on target cells recruits ligand associated death domains which ultimately activate caspase cascades resulting in target cell apoptosis

cytotoxicity exhibits little nonspecific killing. The requirement of specific antigen to elicit cytotoxicity and the polarized release of cytolytic material towards the target cell with the formation of a tight ring of adhesion molecules around the point of release are all thought to limit potential damage in uninfected neighboring cells (Lukacher et al. 1984; Dustin and Long 2010).

T lymphocyte-mediated cytotoxicity is mediated by two distinct mechanisms: (1) granule exocytosis which utilizes the pore-forming protein, perforin, to facilitate the entry of serine proteases and (2) the engagement of tumor necrosis factor (TNF) family members with their respective ligands (Fig. 1). Both pathways initiate apoptotic cascades within the target cell culminating in target cell death (Russell and Ley 2002). In several murine viral infection models, granule exocytosis alone is the principal means of immune-mediated cytotoxic clearance (Kagi et al. 1994; Walsh et al. 1994; Mullbacher et al. 1999); however, perforindeficient mice have no defect in clearing IAV infection (Topham et al. 1997). Only when RECs lacked the expression of Fas, a TNF family member involved in cell death, and T cells were deficient in granule exocytosis (perforin deficiency) were mice unable to efficiently clear IAV infection (Topham et al. 1997; Hufford et al. 2011). Therefore, T cells employ both granule exocytosis and TNF family member pathways to eliminate IAV-infected cells. Importantly, these studies also highlight that the elimination of virally infected RECs, the cell type propagating infectious IAV, is a critical step in T cell-mediated influenza virus clearance.

4.1.1 Granule Exocytosis

Granule exocytosis involves the coordinate release of secretory lysosomes upon TCR engagement with cognate antigen/MHC complexes on a target cell. These cytotoxic granules contain a variety of serine proteases termed granzymes and the pore-forming protein perforin. Upon granule tethering and fusion with the plasma membrane, perforin complexes form on the target cell allowing the transfer of pro-apoptotic granzmes into the target cell, which rapidly undergoes programmed cell death. Despite the presence of perforin pores on the target cell, very little cell lysis (and subsequent release of inflammatory DAMPs) has been observed (Lopez et al. 2012), potentially limiting the inflammation resulting from granule exocytosis.

A variety of granzymes have been identified in both human and mouse, and their individual functions are ill-defined and controversial (Susanto et al. 2012). Granzyme B, which is well studied, initiates target cell apoptosis by two distinct mechanisms (Waterhouse et al. 2005; Kaiserman et al. 2006; Cullen et al. 2007). In mice, granzyme B preferentially cleaves pro-caspases directly into their pro-apoptotic active form. Human granzyme B mediated apoptosis is largely dependent on cleavage of the BH3 interacting domain death agonist (Bid), thereby initiating the mitochondrial apoptotic pathway and caspase activation. Other granzymes can also initiate cell death but with distinct mechanisms. For example, granzyme K-induced apoptosis is dependent on Bid cleavage but independent of downstream caspase activation (Zhao et al. 2007; Guo et al. 2010).

Granzyme activity is not limited to triggering apoptotic cell death. Granzyme K can disrupt influenza nucleocapsid protein importation into the nucleus thereby inhibiting virus replication in vivo (Zhong et al. 2012). In addition, granzymes have the potential to modify the extracellular matrix (Buzza et al. 2005) and trigger target cell cytokine production (e.g., TNF, IL-1 β) (Metkar et al. 2008; Joeckel et al. 2011); however, it is unclear whether these latter functions are pivotal during IAV clearance and subsequent tissue damage.

While individual granzymes have distinct functions, granzyme-mediated cell death is dependent on perforin as evidenced by the inability of perforin-deficient mice to exhibit granule exocytosis (Kagi et al. 1994). Perforin functions by binding to the target cell membrane in a receptor-independent mechanism and forming multimeric complexes (Blumenthal et al. 1984; Voskoboinik et al. 2005). The subsequent pore in the target cell membrane permits the transfer of the constituents of the cytotoxic granules. It is currently unclear whether granzymes passively diffuse through large perforin pores on the target cell membrane surface or through

a more active process within endocytic membranes (Lopez et al. 2012; Susanto et al. 2012). Thus, the precise role of perform in this process remains to be elucidated.

During IAV infection, both T_H cells and CTLs utilize granule excytosis. As mentioned previously, the principal target for CTL-mediated cytolysis is the IAVinfected RECs (Topham et al. 1997; Hufford et al. 2011), whose elimination is essential for successful IAV clearance. The capacity for T_H cells to engage in granule exocytosis has only been recently appreciated. Few RECs express MHC II (Gereke et al. 2009), and MHC II respiratory epithelium deficiency does not influence IAV clearance in murine models (Topham et al. 1996b). However, passive transfer of cytotoxic T_H cells into IAV-infected wild type or B celldeficient mice can improve host morbidity (Brown et al. 2006; Hua et al. 2013). In addition, the presence of IAV-specific T_H cells correlated with improved disease protection in patients with heterologous influenza infections (Wilkinson et al. 2012), indicating T_H cell-mediated cytolysis may be of significant benefit during subsequent infections.

4.1.2 TNF Family Members

Cytotoxicity can be elicited by a variety of TNF family members, the prototypical example being FasL. Interaction of FasL with its cognate receptor, Fas, is vital in regulating T cell homeostasis, and human deficiencies in Fas signaling result in autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome (Roths et al. 1984; Legge and Braciale 2005; Stranges et al. 2007; Imai et al. 2012); however, these interactions can also be critical in eradicating virally infected cells, notably during IAV infections (Topham et al. 1997; Hufford et al. 2011).

TCR engagement with peptide complexed MHC upregulates FasL expression in T lymphocytes. The nature of FasL trafficking to the outer membrane is debatable with evidence indicating FasL deposition is dependent on vesicular traffic of premade FasL molecules onto the outer membrane (Isaaz et al. 1995; Li et al. 1998; Lettau et al. 2006) or de novo transcription/translation following TCR engagement (Lowin et al. 1996). Nonetheless, FasL-mediated cytotoxicity occurs via the oligomerization of the target cell's Fas molecules, which are expressed on the cellular membranes of most cell types, by membrane-bound FasL (Rouvier et al. 1993). FasL is sensitive to metalloproteinase cleavage on the cell surface (Kayagaki et al. 1995), thereby limiting surface exposure and minimizing non-specific cell killing. This soluble form of FasL is a chemoattractant and can induce nonspecific cell death, albeit at much less efficiency as its membrane-bound counterpart (Schneider et al. 1998; Ottonello et al. 1999).

Fas signaling on the target cell's surface requires Fas trimerization, which may or may not precede binding to FasL (Siegel et al. 2000; Dockrell 2003). Upon FasL/Fas engagement, Fas-associated death domain (FADD) binds the death domain of Fas and recruits pro-caspase-8. Caspase 8 proceeds to cleave proapoptotic Bid, thereby initiating the mitochondrial apoptotic pathway, and in parallel, converts pro-caspase-3 to caspase 3 leading to a subsequent apoptotic caspase cascade.

Additional TNF family molecules can initiate cytotoxicity, either as soluble factors (i.e., TNF-as discussed later) or membrane-bound ligands (i.e., TNFrelated apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL)). TRAIL-induced apoptosis is commonly associated with tumor clearance (Benedict and Ware 2012); however, there is evidence of its importance in viral models (Lum et al. 2001; Kotelkin et al. 2003). TRAIL and its cognate ligand, TRAIL-death receptor (TRAIL-DR), are similar to FasL/Fas in that TRAIL engagement with TRAIL-DR recruits a death complex, thereby initiating an apoptosis cascade (Benedict and Ware 2012). Like FasL, TRAIL also can be present in a soluble form. Nonspecific cell death may be limited because high TRAIL-DR expression is limited to IAV-infected cells compared to noninfected cells (Brincks et al. 2008; Herold et al. 2008), and TRAIL expression in CTLs is partially regulated by TCR stimulus (Ishikawa et al. 2005; Brincks et al. 2008). In murine models, neutralization of TRAIL or the use of TRAIL deficient mice leads to delayed IAV clearance and increased morbidity (Ishikawa et al. 2005; Brincks et al. 2008); however, the significant role for TRAIL in regulating CTL expansion and migration during influenza infection must also be taken into account (Brincks et al. 2011)

4.2 T Cell Soluble Mediators

CTLs and in particular, T_H cells produce a wide array of cytokines and chemokines upon their infiltration into the IAV-infected lung (Fig. 2). The TCR-mediated production of these soluble mediators is important in ultimately orchestrating the elimination of infectious IAV while also minimizing the extant of the resulting inflammation. While impossible to describe all the T cell-derived products, the following subsections highlight pivotal cytokines/chemokines shaping IAV disease.

4.2.1 IFNy

IFN γ is the most prominent cytokine produced by both IAV-specific T_H cells and CTLs upon entry into the infected lung. While other cell types can produce IFN γ , the peak IFN γ production coincides with the arrival of IAV-specific T_H cells and CTLs into the respiratory tract, and acute removal of both subsets with depleting antibodies effectively eliminates detectable IFN γ (Hufford et al. 2011).

IFN γ can activate immune cells (e.g., macrophages), upregulate immunemodulating molecules (e.g., MHC), and modulate antibody isotype switching. Despite these processes, IFN γ deficiency has no impact on IAV clearance (Graham et al. 1993). It is likely that IFN γ contributes to viral clearance but is not essential due to overlapping antiviral mechanisms. This concept is illustrated in nitric oxide



Fig. 2 The major types and functions of soluble mediators produced by effector T cells during IAV infection. Upon entry into the lung and subsequent TCR stimulation, IAV-specific T cells can produce an array of cytokines and chemokines. Major T cell derived soluble factors involved in influenza disease are depicted along with a brief summary of function

synthase knockout mice (unable to synthesize the inflammatory signaling molecule nitric oxide), which require IFN γ for the elimination of IAV (Karupiah et al. 1998). Additionally, absence of IFN γ during murine influenza infections has been demonstrated to affect leukocyte recruitment (Baumgarth and Kelso 1996; Turner et al. 2007), isotype switched antibody levels (Baumgarth and Kelso 1996; Bot et al. 1998), and immunopathology (Wiley et al. 2001).

There is sparse evidence to suggest that IFN γ is a significant contributor to immune-associated tissue damage during IAV infection. Rather, its absence can be linked with reduced tissue damage, likely due to its impact in regulating leukocyte recruitment to the lung (Wiley et al. 2001). However, IFN γ may contribute to the susceptibility to secondary bacterial infections during IAV infection. During IAV infection, alveolar macrophages exhibit decreased expression of the scavenger molecule MARCO (macrophage receptor with collagenous structure) and reduced capacity to phagocytize bacteria (Sun and Metzger 2008). Subsequently, it was demonstrated that acute IFN γ neutralization restores MARCO expression and bacterial ingestion in alveolar macrophages. Furthermore, IAV-infected mice receiving IFN γ neutralizing antibody demonstrated increased resistance to secondary bacterial infection (Sun and Metzger 2008).

4.2.2 TNF

TNF is produced by both T_H cells and CTLs, usually in conjunction with IFN γ production. Unlike other T cell-derived effector molecules (e.g., IFN γ , granzymes) TNF release is nonpolarized, rather than directionally towards the stimulating target cells (Huse et al. 2006), potentially allowing potent nonspecific effects. In addition, many cell types can produce TNF upon PAMP recognition (Parameswaran and Patial 2010). It is likely that macrophages, rather than T cells, are the most significant source of TNF during influenza infection.

TNF is a pleiotropic cytokine, whose function is dependent on the manner of presentation, the target cell type engaged, and the local inflammatory environment (Parameswaran and Patial 2010). Upon stimulation, TNF can be presented in both soluble and membrane forms. In addition, there are two TNF receptors: (1) TNFR1, which is expressed in all cell types, can bind both forms of TNF and contains a death domain; and (2) TNFR2, which is predominantly expressed in immune cell types, only binds membrane-bound TNF and does not contain a death domain (Grell et al. 1995). TNF signaling can be also affected by the presence of metalloproteases, which can cleave the extracellular domains of TNFR1 and TNFR2, thereby prohibiting further TNF signaling (Van Zee et al. 1992).

Because of the overall complexity of TNF signaling, TNF may promote antiinflammatory (e.g., diminish cytokine production, inhibit phagocytosis, trigger apoptosis) or pro-inflammatory (e.g., stimulate cytokine production, augment cellular proliferation, trigger cellular necrosis) outcomes. A similar dichotomy in function is present during IAV infection. TNF has been demonstrated to reduce CCL2, a chemokine which promotes infiltration of inflammatory monocytes/ macrophages into the lung (Damjanovic et al. 2011). In contrast, TNF has been demonstrated to be a significant contributor to immune-mediated tissue damage during IAV infection without any discernable impact on viral clearance (Peper and Van Campen 1995; Hussell et al. 2001; Belisle et al. 2010). It is currently unclear, however, whether the loss of TNF signaling in murine studies, like IFN γ , is compensated by other antiviral mechanisms.

4.2.3 IL-10

Potential sources of IL-10 in the lung during IAV infection are CTLs, T_H cells, and regulatory T cells; however, IL-10 reporter mice (which effectively mark cells undergoing IL-10 gene expression) indicate lung CTLs are the predominant source (Sun et al. 2009). Despite the capacity to make IL-10, these CTLs infiltrating the respiratory tract are not a strict regulatory subset because they readily produce inflammatory cytokines (e.g., IFN γ) and are cytotoxic (Sun et al. 2009). Thus, IL-10 production is concomitant with T cell-mediated antiviral activity, likely to limit rather than effectively prohibit subsequent inflammation.

IL-10 is a potent regulatory cytokine which, upon binding to its receptor, IL-10R, on innate and adaptive immune cells, can downregulate MHC and co-stimulatory

molecule expression, modulate inflammatory cytokine expression, and inhibit cellular proliferation (Couper et al. 2008). During IAV infection, acute blockade of IL-10R signaling during T cell-mediated virus clearance results in excessive pulmonary inflammation and injury (Sun et al. 2009). In contract, mice with IL-10 deficiency have reduced viral titers, likely due to enhanced antibody production and T_H cell responses (McKinstry et al. 2009; Sun et al. 2010). Thus, the timing and location of IL-10 production can hamper antiviral immunity (i.e., during adaptive immune activation) or prohibit excessive pulmonary inflammation (i.e., during viral clearance).

4.2.4 MIP-1α

Macrophage inflammatory protein (MIP)-1 α (i.e., CCL3) is readily produced by CTLs and T_H cells upon activation (Obaru et al. 1986). Other potential sources include B lymphoctyes, natural killer cells, and myeloid cells (e.g., macrophages, neutrophils, etc.). MIP-1 α is a chemokine which, upon binding to its receptors CCR1, CCR3, or CCR5, exerts potent chemotactic and pro-inflammatory effects (Menten et al. 2002). MIP-1 α can enhance lymphocyte cytokine production and is a potent recruiter of monocytes, lymphocytes, immature DCs, and activated neutrophils (Karpus et al. 1997; Menten et al. 2002). In IAV-infected MIP-1 α deficient mice, viral clearance was delayed, albeit eventually achieved (Cook et al. 1995). Inefficient viral clearance was accompanied with deficient leukocyte recruitment in the lung and reduced tissue damage. Thus, MIP-1 α is likely a significant pro-inflammatory soluble mediator necessary for efficient IAV clearance.

5 Regulation of Effector T cell Responses in the Lung

5.1 Local Differentiation of Effector T Cells in the Lung

As discussed previously, IAV-specific CTLs and T_H cells are activated in the DLN. The classical view in immunology is that T cell activation and differentiation into effector T cells are programmed and completed in the DLN; however, recent murine studies have found that upon migration to the IAV-infected lungs, both IAV-specific CTLs and T_H cells undergo extensive phenotypic changes during IAV infection, suggesting that local lung environments can further shape the differentiation of effector T cells (Fig. 3). CTLs activated in the DLN are capable of producing high levels of IFN γ upon antigenic stimulation. Interestingly, compared to CTLs residing in the DLN or spleen, CTLs in the lung downregulate their capacity to produce IFN γ following antigenic stimulation (Fulton et al. 2008), suggesting that lung environment factors restricts the extent of IFN γ production by CTLs to avoid potential collateral damage caused by exuberant IFN γ (Fulton and Varga 2010).



Fig. 3 Lung APCs shape local CTL and CD4⁺ T_H cell responses by providing essential differentiation, survival, and proliferation signals. Within the DLN, professional APCs and local inflammatory milieu control the early stages of antigen-specific T cell proliferation and differentiation. During influenza infection, there is significant evidence demonstrating that upon arrival into the infected lung after activation in the DLN, effector T cells undergo additional rounds of differentiation and proliferation regulated by APCs present in the respiratory tract and locally produced soluble mediators

Coinciding with their downregulation of effector cytokine IFN γ , CTLs also acquire the ability to produce IL-10 upon migrating into the lung (Sun et al. 2009, 2011). It was demonstrated that lung CTLs, but not LN effector CTLs, produce significant amount of IL-10 following antigenic-stimulation in vitro (Sun et al. 2009, 2011). As discussed previously, IL-10 functions to inhibit exuberant pulmonary inflammation during virus-induced diseases. Thus, these data suggested that CTLs acquire potent regulatory functions (i.e., capacity to produce IL-10) in the lung in response to the IAV-infected environment. The inflammatory cytokine IL-27 plays a critical role in the local instruction of IL-10 production by CTLs (Sun et al. 2011). Compared to DLN, IL-27 message is highly enriched in the infected lungs and the cellular sources of IL-27 appear mainly to be local inflammatory phagocytes including DCs, macrophages, and neutrophils, which are recruited to the lung following IAV infection (Sun et al. 2011). Therefore, lung inflammatory responses caused by virus infection are able to further instruct the continuous differentiation of CTLs for the acquisition of regulatory features.

 T_H cells also upregulate IL-10 production upon migration into the lungs, suggesting the same IL-27-dependent mechanisms relates to lung T_H cells as well (Sun et al. 2009). More strikingly, T_H cells in the lungs also acquire the ability to eliminate IAV-infected MHC II⁺ cells via granule exocytosis (Brown et al. 2006, 2012; Hua et al. 2013). T_H cells in the DLN, however, express minimum granzyme B and perforin (Brown et al. 2012; Hua et al. 2013), suggesting that the acquisition of cytotoxic molecules in T_H cells requires signals from the local lung environments during IAV infection. Type I IFN (expressed at higher levels in the IAV infected lung compared to the DLN) and IL-2 are required for the expression of cytotoxic molecules in lung T_H cells (Hua et al. 2013). Thus, lung environmental cues modulate the in situ differentiation of T_H cells into cytotoxic T_H cells through type I IFNs.

5.2 Local Regulation of Proliferation and Survival of Effector T Cells

Besides shaping the phenotype of T_H cells and CTLs, local APCs and the lung environment also provide essential survival and proliferation signals for lung T_H cells and CTLs. Early studies have identified that CTLs undergo extensive proliferation in the lung following IAV infection (Lawrence and Braciale 2004; McGill and Legge 2009). Interestingly, acute depletion of mononuclear phagocytes (mostly DCs) in the lung following T cell priming abrogated CTL proliferation and impaired antiviral T cell responses (McGill et al. 2008), suggesting that local DC and T cell interaction provides signals for the continuous proliferation of effector T cells in the lung during influenza infection. Interestingly, like the proliferation of T cells during naïve T cell activation, the in situ proliferation of lung CTLs also requires both signal 1 (MHC-peptide stimulation) and signal 2 (B7-CD28 and CD70-CD27 co-stimulation) during IAV infection (Dolfi et al. 2011; van Gisbergen et al. 2011). In addition to providing signals licensing the in situ proliferation of effector T cells, RDCs also provide critical surviving signals for CTLs. Mechanistically, the trans-presentation of IL-15 by RDCs plays a critical role in sustaining the viability of lung antiviral CTLs (McGill et al. 2010). Interestingly, IL-15 trans-presentation to effector T cells is regulated by TSLP signaling in DCs (Yadava et al. 2013). Taken together, these recent data have extended our conventional lymphoid organ-centered view of T cell responses during infection and established that local environmental cues can continuously shape tissue effector T cells phenotype and constantly modulate their function.

5.3 Molecular Mechanisms Regulating Effector T Cell Responses in the Lung

5.3.1 Transcriptional Control of Effector T_H Cell Responses in the Lung

T cell activation and effector differentiation are subject to intensive transcriptional control, and various transcription factors have been demonstrated to regulate the transition from naïve T cells to effector T cells (O'Shea and Paul 2010; Zhang and Bevan 2011). Emerging evidence also suggests various transcription factors regulate the extensive phenotypic changes effector T cells exhibit upon their migration into the lung, as well.

B lymphocyte–induced maturation protein-1 (Blimp-1) is a transcription repressor that plays an important role in regulating T and B cell function (Crotty et al. 2010). The expression of Blimp-1 has previously been shown to promote effector T cell migration to the lung and modulate memory T cell generation during IAV infection (Kallies et al. 2009). Interestingly, Blimp-1 is highly expressed in lung T_H cells, compared to their counterparts in the DLN (Hua et al. 2013). Importantly, Blimp-1, whose expression can be orchestrated by IL-2 and type I IFN, is required for the expression of granzyme B and perforin in lung T_H cells as well as their ability to kill target cells (Hua et al. 2013).

Besides Blimp-1, the T-box transcription factor, T-bet, also plays an important role in the development of lung cytotoxic T_H cells during IAV infection (Hua et al. 2013). Like Blimp-1, T-bet expression is upregulated in lung T_H cells by local type I IFN signaling (Hua et al. 2013). Mechanistically, T-bet and Blimp-1 cooperate to regulate the differentiation of cytotoxic T_H cells as T-bet directly binds to cytotoxic molecules and Blimp-1 controls the accessibility of the cytotoxic molecule loci to T-bet (Hua et al. 2013). Thus, local cytokine milieu controls the development of cytotoxic T_H cell development through the upregulation of the transcription factors T-bet and Blimp-1 during IAV infection.

5.3.2 Transcriptional Control of CTL Responses in the Lung

Besides regulating local T_H cell differentiation, Blimp-1 also modulates local CTL responses in the lung during IAV infection. Similar to its function in T_H cells, Blimp-1 promotes cytotoxic molecule expression in lung CTLs (Shin et al. 2009; Sun et al. 2011). Moreover, the production of IL-10 by lung CTLs is critically dependent on Blimp-1 during IAV infection. The ablation of Blimp-1 expression in CTLs specifically abrogate IL-10 but not IFN γ production by CTLs following antigen restimulation (Sun et al. 2011), suggesting that Blimp-1 is uniquely required for the requisition of regulatory function of effector CTLs. Consistent with this result, T cell specific Blimp-1 deficiency is associated with enhanced host inflammation in the airway (Sun et al. 2011). Notably, IL-27, which is highly

produced in the lung compared to the DLN, cooperates with IL-2 to induce Blimp-1 expression in CTLs (Sun et al. 2011). Thus, Blimp-1 appears to be a transcription factor that translates local environmental cues into the phenotypic and functional traits of lung effector T_H cell and CTLs during IAV infection. Recently, interferon-regulatory factor (IRF) 4 was shown to play an essential role in regulating both the quality and quantity of CTL responses during IAV infection (Man et al. 2013; Yao et al. 2013). IRF4 acts as a transcriptional activator to promote effector differentiation and as a transcriptional repressor to regulate cell cycle progression and survival, thereby sustaining both the expansion and effector differentiation of CTLs during IAV infection (Yao et al. 2013). Interestingly, the conditional deletion of IRF4 expression in CD8⁺ T cells specifically impairs the proliferation and survival of lung CTLs (Yao et al. 2013), suggesting that IRF4 is a critical regulator of CTL responses in the lung in vivo. As discussed previously, RDCs can sustain CTL proliferation and survival through the provision of antigen, co-stimulatory molecules, and cytokines. Thus, it is tempting to speculate that local DCs exert their function by promoting IRF4 expression in lung CTLs.

5.4 In Situ Control of Effector T Cell Activities by Different Types of APCs

Effector T cells express high levels of mRNAs encoding various effector cytokines and cytotoxic molecules and thus are able to promptly produce these cytokines and cytotoxic molecules following antigenic or mitogenic stimulation. However, it is important to note that effector T cells do not spontaneously secret cytokines or release cytotoxic molecules in vivo without further stimulation due to additional layers of translational control of cytokine expression, possibly to avoid potential self-destruction. Classically, the activities of effector T cells (i.e., production of cytokines and release of cytotoxic molecules) were often monitored through in vitro cytokine staining and degranulation assays following maximally antigenic or mitogenic stimulation. Such methods are efficient to measure the potential of effector T cells to produce cytokines and release cytotoxic molecules but fail to faithfully report the in vivo activities of effector T cells. In an in vivo setting, effector T cells likely interact with multiple target cell types and the strength of antigenic stimulation they receive from these cells could vary drastically. In particular, as noted above, early in vitro analysis demonstrated an expressional hierarchy in the regulation of T cell effector activities in which high-strength antigenic signaling induces the production of cytokine and release of cytotoxic molecules, while weak antigenic stimulation only induces the release of cytotoxic molecules but not the production of cytokines (Valitutti et al. 1996).

During IAV infection, the infected lungs contain many cell types that potentially bear IAV antigen (Kohlmeier and Woodland 2009; Braciale et al. 2012). These cells include both infiltrating lung CD45⁺ APCs as well as CD45⁻ RECs. Interestingly, it was recently demonstrated that the interaction of CTLs with RECs and APCs resulted in differential effector activities by CTLs (Hufford et al. 2011). Using techniques that measure the in vivo release of cytokines through the injection of a reagent inhibiting T cell secretion, Hufford et al found that effector T cells releasing IFN γ primarily reside in the lung interstitium rather than the airways (Hufford et al. 2011). Since the lung interstitium is enriched with APCs, the authors further demonstrated that the interaction of the APCs with effector CTLs triggers the release of both cytokines and cytotoxic molecules, while the interaction of RECs with CTLs primarily induce the release of cytotoxic molecules but not effector cytokines by CTLs (Hufford et al. 2011). One crucial difference between the APC and CD45⁻ target is the expression of the co-stimulatory ligands, B7-1 and B7-2. Lung APCs express high levels of B7 molecules (which ligate CD28 in the effector CTLs) while RECs express minimal B7 expression (Hufford et al. 2011). Indeed, blockade of the B7-CD28 interaction suppresses IFNy production by effector CD8 T cells but not their cytotoxic activity or virus clearance in vivo. Thus, the engagement of co-stimulatory receptors on effector CD8⁺ T cells by APCs provide the additional signal strength necessary for the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines by the T cells (Hufford et al. 2011). In further analysis, the principal population stimulating in vivo release of effector cytokines by CTLs were the lung CD11c⁺ inflammatory DCs or TipDCs (Aldridge et al. 2009; Neyt and Lambrecht 2013). The acute depletion of CD11c⁺ cells in the lung drastically abrogate in vivo effector T cell cytokine production (Hufford et al. 2011). Thus, lung DCs controls all the aspects of CTL responses in the lungs including survival, proliferation, differentiation, and effector activities.

Surprisingly, another significant population of lung APCs was neutrophils. Neutrophils were previously demonstrated to be required for the innate defense against IAV infection. Despite their condensed nuclei and low levels of gene transcription, neutrophils can be directly infected with IAV transcribe viral genes, and thus contain significant influenza antigen. In vivo depletion of neutrophils diminished CTL IFN γ production (Hufford et al. 2012). These data demonstrated that neutrophils are required for triggering the maximal effector activities of CTLs in vivo.

The aforementioned results have revealed a potential new layer of effector T cell regulation in vivo: effector T cell activities in the lung are differentially regulated by the strength of interaction with their target cell types. This uncoupling of the release of inflammatory cytokines and the release of cytolytic molecules by effector T cells may be employed in the future to design novel therapeutics for influenza infection (Sun and Braciale 2013). For example, the specific blockade of certain co-stimulatory signals such as B7 may specifically dampen unwanted tissue inflammation by inhibiting the release of pathogenic cytokines from effector T cells but not perturb viral clearance since this blockade regimen specifically retain the ability of effector T cells to clear virus through cytotoxic molecule-dependent mechanisms.

6 Conclusion and Future Avenues of Research

This report has reviewed the current state of knowledge concerning the effector T cell response to IAV infection in the experimental setting. As the findings within demonstrated, our knowledge of the factors regulating the induction of adaptive immune T cell responses to IAV, the effector activities displayed by these activated T cells, the mechanisms underlying the expression of these effector mechanisms, and the control of the activation/differentiation state of these T cells in the infected lungs has progressed dramatically in recent years. While of necessity much of this information has come from studies in experimental nonhuman IAV infections, this work has provided both insight and a focus for current and future research in human IAV infection (Lee et al. 2011).

Although we now understand the broad outline of the events regulating the response of CD8⁺ and CD4⁺ T cells to respiratory virus infections like IAV, there remains both larger fundamental issues concerning the course of the host response during and following virus clearance as well as specific questions related to the role of specific cell types within the uninfected and infected respiratory tract as inducers and regulators of T effector cell activity and as targets for immune recognition. A major gap in our knowledge is the process of restoration of normal pulmonary function following a severe the respiratory tract IAV infection and the contribution (if any) from effector T cells remaining in the lungs following infectious virus clearance. Likewise, the role of specific cell types such as the alveolar macrophages and distinct subsets of RDC both as inducers of effector T cell differentiation and as targets and regulators of T cell effector activity need to be understood. Equally importantly is the need for a deeper understanding, in particular in the human, of the impact of differential susceptibility of various cell types in the respiratory tract to infection by different IAV strains (i.e., both seasonal and pandemic) on disease severity and the outcome of infection. As we look to the prospect of a "universal influenza vaccine," we must also be cognizant of the need to develop novel strategies to control excess inflammation in those individuals unfortunate enough to develop severe life-threatening IAV infection.

References

- Aldridge JR Jr, Moseley CE, Boltz DA, Negovetich NJ, Reynolds C, Franks J, Brown SA, Doherty PC, Webster RG, Thomas PG (2009) TNF/iNOS-producing dendritic cells are the necessary evil of lethal influenza virus infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 106:5306–5311
- Allavena P, Giardina G, Bianchi G, Mantovani A (1997) IL-15 is chemotactic for natural killer cells and stimulates their adhesion to vascular endothelium. J Leukoc Biol 61:729–735
- Allen S, Turner SJ, Bourges D, Gleeson PA, van Driel IR (2011) Shaping the T-cell repertoire in the periphery. Immunol Cell Biol 89:60–69
- Anderson KG, Sung H, Skon CN, Lefrancois L, Deisinger A, Vezys V, Masopust D (2012) Cutting edge: intravascular staining redefines lung CD8 T cell responses. J Immunol 189:2702–2706

- Ballesteros-Tato A, Leon B, Graf BA, Moquin A, Adams PS, Lund FE, Randall TD (2012) Interleukin-2 inhibits germinal center formation by limiting T follicular helper cell differentiation. Immunity 36:847–856
- Banchereau J, Steinman RM (1998) Dendritic cells and the control of immunity. Nature 392:245-252
- Baumgarth N, Kelso A (1996) In vivo blockade of gamma interferon affects the influenza virusinduced humoral and the local cellular immune response in lung tissue. J Virol 70:4411–4418
- Belisle SE, Tisoncik JR, Korth MJ, Carter VS, Proll SC, Swayne DE, Pantin-Jackwood M, Tumpey TM, Katze MG (2010) Genomic profiling of tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF-alpha) receptor and interleukin-1 receptor knockout mice reveals a link between TNF-alpha signaling and increased severity of 1918 pandemic influenza virus infection. J Virol 84:12576–12588
- Belz GT, Smith CM, Kleinert L, Reading P, Brooks A, Shortman K, Carbone FR, Heath WR (2004) Distinct migrating and nonmigrating dendritic cell populations are involved in MHC class I-restricted antigen presentation after lung infection with virus. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 101:8670–8675
- Bender BS, Croghan T, Zhang L, Small PA Jr (1992) Transgenic mice lacking class I major histocompatibility complex-restricted T cells have delayed viral clearance and increased mortality after influenza virus challenge. J Exp Med 175:1143–1145
- Benedict CA, Ware CF (2012) TRAIL: not just for tumors anymore? J Exp Med 209:1903-1906
- Blumenthal R, Millard PJ, Henkart MP, Reynolds CW, Henkart PA (1984) Liposomes as targets for granule cytolysin from cytotoxic large granular lymphocyte tumors. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 81:5551–5555
- Bot A, Bot S, Bona CA (1998) Protective role of gamma interferon during the recall response to influenza virus. J Virol 72:6637–6645
- Braciale TJ, Sun J, Kim TS (2012) Regulating the adaptive immune response to respiratory virus infection. Nat Rev Immunol 12:295–305
- Brincks EL, Katewa A, Kucaba TA, Griffith TS, Legge KL (2008) CD8 T cells utilize TRAIL to control influenza virus infection. J Immunol 181:4918–4925
- Brincks EL, Gurung P, Langlois RA, Hemann EA, Legge KL, Griffith TS (2011) The magnitude of the T cell response to a clinically significant dose of influenza virus is regulated by TRAIL. J Immunol 187:4581–4588
- Brown DM, Dilzer AM, Meents DL, Swain SL (2006) CD4 T cell-mediated protection from lethal influenza: perforin and antibody-mediated mechanisms give a one-two punch. J Immunol 177:2888–2898
- Brown DM, Lee S, Garcia-Hernandez Mde L, Swain SL (2012) Multifunctional CD4 cells expressing gamma interferon and perforin mediate protection against lethal influenza virus infection. J Virol 86:6792–6803
- Buzza MS, Zamurs L, Sun J, Bird CH, Smith AI, Trapani JA, Froelich CJ, Nice EC, Bird PI (2005) Extracellular matrix remodeling by human granzyme B via cleavage of vitronectin, fibronectin, and laminin. J Biol Chem 280:23549–23558
- Cook DN, Beck MA, Coffman TM, Kirby SL, Sheridan JF, Pragnell IB, Smithies O (1995) Requirement of MIP-1 alpha for an inflammatory response to viral infection. Science 269:1583–1585
- Couper KN, Blount DG, Riley EM (2008) IL-10: The master regulator of immunity to infection. J Immunol 180:5771–5777
- Crotty S, Johnston RJ, Schoenberger SP (2010) Effectors and memories: Bcl-6 and Blimp-1 in T and B lymphocyte differentiation. Nat Immunol 11:114–120
- Cullen SP, Adrain C, Luthi AU, Duriez PJ, Martin SJ (2007) Human and murine granzyme B exhibit divergent substrate preferences. J Cell Biol 176:435–444
- Damjanovic D, Divangahi M, Kugathasan K, Small CL, Zganiacz A, Brown EG, Hogaboam CM, Gauldie J, Xing Z (2011) Negative regulation of lung inflammation and immunopathology by TNF-alpha during acute influenza infection. Am J Pathol 179:2963–2976

- del Rio ML, Rodriguez-Barbosa JI, Kremmer E, Forster R (2007) CD103- and CD103+ bronchial lymph node dendritic cells are specialized in presenting and cross-presenting innocuous antigen to CD4+ and CD8+ T cells. J Immunol 178:6861–6866
- Desch AN, Randolph GJ, Murphy K, Gautier EL, Kedl RM, Lahoud MH, Caminschi I, Shortman K, Henson PM, Jakubzick CV (2011) CD103+ pulmonary dendritic cells preferentially acquire and present apoptotic cell-associated antigen. J Exp Med 208:1789–1797
- Dockrell DH (2003) The multiple roles of Fas ligand in the pathogenesis of infectious diseases. Clin Microbiol Infect 9:766–779
- Dolfi DV, Duttagupta PA, Boesteanu AC, Mueller YM, Oliai CH, Borowski AB, Katsikis PD (2011) Dendritic cells and CD28 costimulation are required to sustain virus-specific CD8+ T cell responses during the effector phase in vivo. J Immunol 186:4599–4608
- Dustin ML, Long EO (2010) Cytotoxic immunological synapses. Immunol Rev 235:24-34
- Edelson BT, Kc W, Juang R, Kohyama M, Benoit LA, Klekotka PA, Moon C, Albring JC, Ise W, Michael DG, Bhattacharya D, Stappenbeck TS, Holtzman MJ, Sung SS, Murphy TL, Hildner K, Murphy KM (2010) Peripheral CD103+ dendritic cells form a unified subset developmentally related to CD8alpha+ conventional dendritic cells. J Exp Med 207:823–836
- Eichelberger M, Allan W, Zijlstra M, Jaenisch R, Doherty PC (1991) Clearance of influenza virus respiratory infection in mice lacking class I major histocompatibility complex-restricted CD8+ T cells. J Exp Med 174:875–880
- Faroudi M, Utzny C, Salio M, Cerundolo V, Guiraud M, Muller S, Valitutti S (2003) Lytic versus stimulatory synapse in cytotoxic T lymphocyte/target cell interaction: manifestation of a dual activation threshold. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 100:14145–14150
- Fulton RB, Varga SM (2010) Editorial: CD8 T cells cut back on calcium intake in the lungs. J Leukoc Biol 87:961–964
- Fulton RB, Olson MR, Varga SM (2008) Regulation of cytokine production by virus-specific CD8 T cells in the lungs. J Virol 82:7799–7811
- Gereke M, Jung S, Buer J, Bruder D (2009) Alveolar type II epithelial cells present antigen to CD4(+) T cells and induce Foxp3(+) regulatory T cells. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 179:344–355
- GeurtsvanKessel CH, Willart MA, van Rijt LS, Muskens F, Kool M, Baas C, Thielemans K, Bennett C, Clausen BE, Hoogsteden HC, Osterhaus AD, Rimmelzwaan GF, Lambrecht BN (2008) Clearance of influenza virus from the lung depends on migratory langerin+CD11b- but not plasmacytoid dendritic cells. J Exp Med 205:1621–1634
- Graham MB, Dalton DK, Giltinan D, Braciale VL, Stewart TA, Braciale TJ (1993) Response to influenza infection in mice with a targeted disruption in the interferon gamma gene. J Exp Med 178:1725–1732
- Graham MB, Braciale VL, Braciale TJ (1994) Influenza virus-specific CD4+ T helper type 2 T lymphocytes do not promote recovery from experimental virus infection. J Exp Med 180:1273–1282
- Grell M, Douni E, Wajant H, Lohden M, Clauss M, Maxeiner B, Georgopoulos S, Lesslauer W, Kollias G, Pfizenmaier K, Scheurich P (1995) The transmembrane form of tumor necrosis factor is the prime activating ligand of the 80 kDa tumor necrosis factor receptor. Cell 83:793–802
- Guo Y, Chen J, Shi L, Fan Z (2010) Valosin-containing protein cleavage by granzyme K accelerates an endoplasmic reticulum stress leading to caspase-independent cytotoxicity of target tumor cells. J Immunol 185:5348–5359
- Hao X, Kim TS, Braciale TJ (2008) Differential response of respiratory dendritic cell subsets to influenza virus infection. J Virol 82:4908–4919
- Hargadon KM, Zhou H, Albrecht RA, Dodd HA, Garcia-Sastre A, Braciale TJ (2011) Major histocompatibility complex class II expression and hemagglutinin subtype influence the infectivity of type A influenza virus for respiratory dendritic cells. J Virol 85:11955–11963
- Heer AK, Shamshiev A, Donda A, Uematsu S, Akira S, Kopf M, Marsland BJ (2007) TLR signaling fine-tunes anti-influenza B cell responses without regulating effector T cell responses. J Immunol 178:2182–2191

- Helft J, Ginhoux F, Bogunovic M, Merad M (2010) Origin and functional heterogeneity of nonlymphoid tissue dendritic cells in mice. Immunol Rev 234:55–75
- Helft J, Manicassamy B, Guermonprez P, Hashimoto D, Silvin A, Agudo J, Brown BD, Schmolke M, Miller JC, Leboeuf M, Murphy KM, Garcia-Sastre A, Merad M (2012) Cross-presenting CD103+ dendritic cells are protected from influenza virus infection. J Clin Invest 122:4037–4047
- Herold S, Steinmueller M, von Wulffen W, Cakarova L, Pinto R, Pleschka S, Mack M, Kuziel WA, Corazza N, Brunner T, Seeger W, Lohmeyer J (2008) Lung epithelial apoptosis in influenza virus pneumonia: the role of macrophage-expressed TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand. J Exp Med 205:3065–3077
- Ho AW, Prabhu N, Betts RJ, Ge MQ, Dai X, Hutchinson PE, Lew FC, Wong KL, Hanson BJ, Macary PA, Kemeny DM (2011) Lung CD103+ dendritic cells efficiently transport influenza virus to the lymph node and load viral antigen onto MHC class I for presentation to CD8 T cells. J Immunol 187:6011–6021
- Hou S, Doherty PC (1995) Clearance of Sendai virus by CD8+ T cells requires direct targeting to virus-infected epithelium. Eur J Immunol 25:111–116
- Hua L, Yao S, Pham D, Jiang L, Wright J, Sawant D, Dent AL, Braciale TJ, Kaplan MH, Sun J (2013) Cytokine-dependent induction of CD4+ T cells with cytotoxic potential during influenza virus infection. J Virol 87:11884–11893
- Hufford MM, Kim TS, Sun J, Braciale TJ (2011) Antiviral CD8+ T cell effector activities in situ are regulated by target cell type. J Exp Med 208:167–180
- Hufford MM, Richardson G, Zhou H, Manicassamy B, Garcia-Sastre A, Enelow RI, Braciale TJ (2012) Influenza-infected neutrophils within the infected lungs act as antigen presenting cells for anti-viral CD8(+) T cells. PLoS One 7:e46581
- Huse M, Lillemeier BF, Kuhns MS, Chen DS, Davis MM (2006) T cells use two directionally distinct pathways for cytokine secretion. Nat Immunol 7:247–255
- Hussell T, Pennycook A, Openshaw PJ (2001) Inhibition of tumor necrosis factor reduces the severity of virus-specific lung immunopathology. Eur J Immunol 31:2566–2573
- Ichinohe T, Lee HK, Ogura Y, Flavell R, Iwasaki A (2009) Inflammasome recognition of influenza virus is essential for adaptive immune responses. J Exp Med 206:79–87
- Imai M, Watanabe T, Hatta M, Das SC, Ozawa M, Shinya K, Zhong G, Hanson A, Katsura H, Watanabe S, Li C, Kawakami E, Yamada S, Kiso M, Suzuki Y, Maher EA, Neumann G, Kawaoka Y (2012) Experimental adaptation of an influenza H5 HA confers respiratory droplet transmission to a reassortant H5 HA/H1N1 virus in ferrets. Nature 486:420–428
- Isaaz S, Baetz K, Olsen K, Podack E, Griffiths GM (1995) Serial killing by cytotoxic T lymphocytes: T cell receptor triggers degranulation, re-filling of the lytic granules and secretion of lytic proteins via a non-granule pathway. Eur J Immunol 25:1071–1079
- Ishikawa E, Nakazawa M, Yoshinari M, Minami M (2005) Role of tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand in immune response to influenza virus infection in mice. J Virol 79:7658–7663
- Joeckel LT, Wallich R, Martin P, Sanchez-Martinez D, Weber FC, Martin SF, Borner C, Pardo J, Froelich C, Simon MM (2011) Mouse granzyme K has pro-inflammatory potential. Cell Death Differ 18:1112–1119
- Kagi D, Ledermann B, Burki K, Seiler P, Odermatt B, Olsen KJ, Podack ER, Zinkernagel RM, Hengartner H (1994) Cytotoxicity mediated by T cells and natural killer cells is greatly impaired in perforin-deficient mice. Nature 369:31–37
- Kaiserman D, Bird CH, Sun J, Matthews A, Ung K, Whisstock JC, Thompson PE, Trapani JA, Bird PI (2006) The major human and mouse granzymes are structurally and functionally divergent. J Cell Biol 175:619–630
- Kallies A, Xin A, Belz GT, Nutt SL (2009) Blimp-1 transcription factor is required for the differentiation of effector CD8(+) T cells and memory responses. Immunity 31:283–295
- Kandasamy M, Ying PC, Ho AW, Sumatoh HR, Schlitzer A, Hughes TR, Kemeny DM, Morgan BP, Ginhoux F, Sivasankar B (2013) Complement mediated signaling on pulmonary

CD103(+) dendritic cells is critical for their migratory function in response to influenza infection. PLoS Pathog 9:e1003115

- Kanneganti TD, Body-Malapel M, Amer A, Park JH, Whitfield J, Franchi L, Taraporewala ZF, Miller D, Patton JT, Inohara N, Nunez G (2006) Critical role for Cryopyrin/Nalp3 in activation of caspase-1 in response to viral infection and double-stranded RNA. J Biol Chem 281:36560–36568
- Karpus WJ, Lukacs NW, Kennedy KJ, Smith WS, Hurst SD, Barrett TA (1997) Differential CC chemokine-induced enhancement of T helper cell cytokine production. J Immunol 158:4129–4136
- Karupiah G, Chen JH, Mahalingam S, Nathan CF, MacMicking JD (1998) Rapid interferon gamma-dependent clearance of influenza A virus and protection from consolidating pneumonitis in nitric oxide synthase 2-deficient mice. J Exp Med 188:1541–1546
- Kayagaki N, Kawasaki A, Ebata T, Ohmoto H, Ikeda S, Inoue S, Yoshino K, Okumura K, Yagita H (1995) Metalloproteinase-mediated release of human Fas ligand. J Exp Med 182:1777–1783
- Kim TS, Braciale TJ (2009) Respiratory dendritic cell subsets differ in their capacity to support the induction of virus-specific cytotoxic CD8+ T cell responses. PLoS One 4:e4204
- Kohlmeier JE, Woodland DL (2009) Immunity to respiratory viruses. Annu Rev Immunol 27:61–82
- Kotelkin A, Prikhod'ko EA, Cohen JI, Collins PL, Bukreyev A (2003) Respiratory syncytial virus infection sensitizes cells to apoptosis mediated by tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosisinducing ligand. J Virol 77:9156–9172
- Koyama S, Ishii KJ, Kumar H, Tanimoto T, Coban C, Uematsu S, Kawai T, Akira S (2007) Differential role of TLR- and RLR-signaling in the immune responses to influenza A virus infection and vaccination. J Immunol 179:4711–4720
- Kupfer A, Singer SJ, Dennert G (1986) On the mechanism of unidirectional killing in mixtures of two cytotoxic T lymphocytes. Unidirectional polarization of cytoplasmic organelles and the membrane-associated cytoskeleton in the effector cell. J Exp Med 163:489–498
- Lambrecht BN, Hammad H (2012) Lung dendritic cells in respiratory viral infection and asthma: from protection to immunopathology. Annu Rev Immunol 30:243–270
- Langlois RA, Legge KL (2011) Plasmacytoid dendritic cells enhance mortality during lethal influenza infections by eliminating virus-specific CD8 T cells. J Immunol 184:4440–4446
- Lawrence CW, Braciale TJ (2004) Activation, differentiation, and migration of naive virusspecific CD8+ T cells during pulmonary influenza virus infection. J Immunol 173:1209–1218
- Le Goffic R, Balloy V, Lagranderie M, Alexopoulou L, Escriou N, Flavell R, Chignard M, Si-Tahar M (2006) Detrimental contribution of the Toll-like receptor (TLR)3 to influenza A virus-induced acute pneumonia. PLoS Pathog 2:e53
- Lee N, Wong CK, Chan PK, Chan MC, Wong RY, Lun SW, Ngai KL, Lui GC, Wong BC, Lee SK, Choi KW, Hui DS (2011) Cytokine response patterns in severe pandemic 2009 H1N1 and seasonal influenza among hospitalized adults. PLoS One 6:e26050
- Legge KL, Braciale TJ (2005) Lymph node dendritic cells control CD8+ T cell responses through regulated FasL expression. Immunity 23:649–659
- Lettau M, Qian J, Linkermann A, Latreille M, Larose L, Kabelitz D, Janssen O (2006) The adaptor protein Nck interacts with Fas ligand: Guiding the death factor to the cytotoxic immunological synapse. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103:5911–5916
- Li JH, Rosen D, Ronen D, Behrens CK, Krammer PH, Clark WR, Berke G (1998) The regulation of CD95 ligand expression and function in CTL. J Immunol 161:3943–3949
- Lin KL, Suzuki Y, Nakano H, Ramsburg E, Gunn MD (2008) CCR2+ monocyte-derived dendritic cells and exudate macrophages produce influenza-induced pulmonary immune pathology and mortality. J Immunol 180:2562–2572
- Lopez JA, Brennan AJ, Whisstock JC, Voskoboinik I, Trapani JA (2012) Protecting a serial killer: pathways for perforin trafficking and self-defense ensure sequential target cell death. Trends Immunol 33:406–412
- Lowin B, Mattman C, Hahne M, Tschopp J (1996) Comparison of Fas(Apo-1/CD95)- and perforin-mediated cytotoxicity in primary T lymphocytes. Int Immunol 8:57–63

- Lukacher AE, Braciale VL, Braciale TJ (1984) In vivo effector function of influenza virusspecific cytotoxic T lymphocyte clones is highly specific. J Exp Med 160:814–826
- Lum JJ, Pilon AA, Sanchez-Dardon J, Phenix BN, Kim JE, Mihowich J, Jamison K, Hawley-Foss N, Lynch DH, Badley AD (2001) Induction of cell death in human immunodeficiency virusinfected macrophages and resting memory CD4 T cells by TRAIL/Apo2l. J Virol 75:11128–11136
- Man K, Miasari M, Shi W, Xin A, Henstridge DC, Preston S, Pellegrini M, Belz GT, Smyth GK, Febbraio MA, Nutt SL, Kallies A (2013) The transcription factor IRF4 is essential for TCR affinity-mediated metabolic programming and clonal expansion of T cells. Nat Immunol 14:1155–1165
- Manicassamy B, Manicassamy S, Belicha-Villanueva A, Pisanelli G, Pulendran B, Garcia-Sastre A (2010) Analysis of in vivo dynamics of influenza virus infection in mice using a GFP reporter virus. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 107:11531–11536
- Masopust D, Schenkel JM (2013) The integration of T cell migration, differentiation and function. Nat Rev Immunol 13:309–320
- Mattei F, Schiavoni G, Belardelli F, Tough DF (2001) IL-15 is expressed by dendritic cells in response to type I IFN, double-stranded RNA, or lipopolysaccharide and promotes dendritic cell activation. J Immunol 167:1179–1187
- McGill J, Legge KL (2009) Cutting edge: contribution of lung-resident T cell proliferation to the overall magnitude of the antigen-specific CD8 T cell response in the lungs following murine influenza virus infection. J Immunol 183:4177–4181
- McGill J, Van Rooijen N, Legge KL (2008) Protective influenza-specific CD8 T cell responses require interactions with dendritic cells in the lungs. J Exp Med 205:1635–1646
- McGill J, Van Rooijen N, Legge KL (2010) IL-15 trans-presentation by pulmonary dendritic cells promotes effector CD8 T cell survival during influenza virus infection. J Exp Med 207:521–534
- McKinstry KK, Strutt TM, Buck A, Curtis JD, Dibble JP, Huston G, Tighe M, Hamada H, Sell S, Dutton RW, Swain SL (2009) IL-10 deficiency unleashes an influenza-specific Th17 response and enhances survival against high-dose challenge. J Immunol 182:7353–7363
- Menten P, Wuyts A, Van Damme J (2002) Macrophage inflammatory protein-1. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 13:455-481
- Metkar SS, Menaa C, Pardo J, Wang B, Wallich R, Freudenberg M, Kim S, Raja SM, Shi L, Simon MM, Froelich CJ (2008) Human and mouse granzyme A induce a proinflammatory cytokine response. Immunity 29:720–733
- Mikhak Z, Strassner JP, Luster AD (2013) Lung dendritic cells imprint T cell lung homing and promote lung immunity through the chemokine receptor CCR4. J Exp Med 210:1855–1869
- Moltedo B, Li W, Yount JS, Moran TM (2011) Unique type I interferon responses determine the functional fate of migratory lung dendritic cells during influenza virus infection. PLoS Pathog 7:e1002345
- Mullbacher A, Hla RT, Museteanu C, Simon MM (1999) Perforin is essential for control of ectromelia virus but not related poxviruses in mice. J Virol 73:1665–1667
- Nakano H, Lin KL, Yanagita M, Charbonneau C, Cook DN, Kakiuchi T, Gunn MD (2009) Blood-derived inflammatory dendritic cells in lymph nodes stimulate acute T helper type 1 immune responses. Nat Immunol 10:394–402
- Neyt K, Lambrecht BN (2013) The role of lung dendritic cell subsets in immunity to respiratory viruses. Immunol Rev 255:57–67
- Obaru K, Fukuda M, Maeda S, Shimada K (1986) A cDNA clone used to study mRNA inducible in human tonsillar lymphocytes by a tumor promoter. J Biochem 99:885–894
- O'Shea JJ, Paul WE (2010) Mechanisms underlying lineage commitment and plasticity of helper CD4+ T cells. Science 327:1098–1102
- Ottonello L, Tortolina G, Amelotti M, Dallegri F (1999) Soluble Fas ligand is chemotactic for human neutrophilic polymorphonuclear leukocytes. J Immunol 162:3601–3606
- Pang IK, Iwasaki A (2011) Inflammasomes as mediators of immunity against influenza virus. Trends Immunol 32:34-41

- Pang IK, Ichinohe T, Iwasaki A (2013a) IL-1R signaling in dendritic cells replaces patternrecognition receptors in promoting CD8(+) T cell responses to influenza A virus. Nat Immunol 14:246–253
- Pang IK, Pillai PS, Iwasaki A (2013b) Efficient influenza A virus replication in the respiratory tract requires signals from TLR7 and RIG-I. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 110:13910–13915
- Parameswaran N, Patial S (2010) Tumor necrosis factor-alpha signaling in macrophages. Crit Rev Eukaryot Gene Expr 20:87–103
- Peper RL, Van Campen H (1995) Tumor necrosis factor as a mediator of inflammation in influenza A viral pneumonia. Microb Pathog 19:175–183
- Purbhoo MA, Irvine DJ, Huppa JB, Davis MM (2004) T cell killing does not require the formation of a stable mature immunological synapse. Nat Immunol 5:524–530
- Roths JB, Murphy ED, Eicher EM (1984) A new mutation, gld, that produces lymphoproliferation and autoimmunity in C3H/HeJ mice. J Exp Med 159:1–20
- Rouvier E, Luciani MF, Golstein P (1993) Fas involvement in Ca(2+)-independent T cellmediated cytotoxicity. J Exp Med 177:195–200
- Russell JH, Ley TJ (2002) Lymphocyte-mediated cytotoxicity. Annu Rev Immunol 20:323-370
- Said-Sadier N, Ojcius DM (2012) Alarmins, inflammasomes and immunity. Biomed J 35:437–449
- Schneider P, Holler N, Bodmer JL, Hahne M, Frei K, Fontana A, Tschopp J (1998) Conversion of membrane-bound Fas(CD95) ligand to its soluble form is associated with downregulation of its proapoptotic activity and loss of liver toxicity. J Exp Med 187:1205–1213
- Schreibelt G, Klinkenberg LJ, Cruz LJ, Tacken PJ, Tel J, Kreutz M, Adema GJ, Brown GD, Figdor CG, de Vries IJ (2012) The C-type lectin receptor CLEC9A mediates antigen uptake and (cross-)presentation by human blood BDCA3+ myeloid dendritic cells. Blood 119:2284–2292
- Shin H, Blackburn SD, Intlekofer AM, Kao C, Angelosanto JM, Reiner SL, Wherry EJ (2009) A role for the transcriptional repressor Blimp-1 in CD8(+) T cell exhaustion during chronic viral infection. Immunity 31:309–320
- Siegel RM, Frederiksen JK, Zacharias DA, Chan FK, Johnson M, Lynch D, Tsien RY, Lenardo MJ (2000) Fas preassociation required for apoptosis signaling and dominant inhibition by pathogenic mutations. Science 288:2354–2357
- Stranges PB, Watson J, Cooper CJ, Choisy-Rossi CM, Stonebraker AC, Beighton RA, Hartig H, Sundberg JP, Servick S, Kaufmann G, Fink PJ, Chervonsky AV (2007) Elimination of antigen-presenting cells and autoreactive T cells by Fas contributes to prevention of autoimmunity. Immunity 26:629–641
- Sun J, Braciale TJ (2013) Role of T cell immunity in recovery from influenza virus infection. Curr Opin Virol 3:425–429
- Sun K, Metzger DW (2008) Inhibition of pulmonary antibacterial defense by interferon-gamma during recovery from influenza infection. Nat Med 14:558–564
- Sun J, Madan R, Karp CL, Braciale TJ (2009) Effector T cells control lung inflammation during acute influenza virus infection by producing IL-10. Nat Med 15:277–284
- Sun K, Torres L, Metzger DW (2010) A detrimental effect of interleukin-10 on protective pulmonary humoral immunity during primary influenza A virus infection. J Virol 84:5007–5014
- Sun J, Dodd H, Moser EK, Sharma R, Braciale TJ (2011) CD4+ T cell help and innate-derived IL-27 induce Blimp-1-dependent IL-10 production by antiviral CTLs. Nat Immunol 12:327–334
- Sung SS, Fu SM, Rose CE Jr, Gaskin F, Ju ST, Beaty SR (2006) A major lung CD103 (alphaE)beta7 integrin-positive epithelial dendritic cell population expressing Langerin and tight junction proteins. J Immunol 176:2161–2172
- Susanto O, Trapani JA, Brasacchio D (2012) Controversies in granzyme biology. Tissue Antigens 80:477–487
- Thatte J, Dabak V, Williams MB, Braciale TJ, Ley K (2003) LFA-1 is required for retention of effector CD8 T cells in mouse lungs. Blood 101:4916–4922

- Thomas PG, Dash P, Aldridge JR Jr, Ellebedy AH, Reynolds C, Funk AJ, Martin WJ, Lamkanfi M, Webby RJ, Boyd KL, Doherty PC, Kanneganti TD (2009) The intracellular sensor NLRP3 mediates key innate and healing responses to influenza A virus via the regulation of caspase-1. Immunity 30:566–575
- Topham DJ, Doherty PC (1998) Clearance of an influenza A virus by CD4+ T cells is inefficient in the absence of B cells. J Virol 72:882–885
- Topham DJ, Tripp RA, Hamilton-Easton AM, Sarawar SR, Doherty PC (1996a) Quantitative analysis of the influenza virus-specific CD4+ T cell memory in the absence of B cells and Ig. J Immunol 157:2947–2952
- Topham DJ, Tripp RA, Sarawar SR, Sangster MY, Doherty PC (1996b) Immune CD4+ T cells promote the clearance of influenza virus from major histocompatibility complex class II -/respiratory epithelium. J Virol 70:1288–1291
- Topham DJ, Tripp RA, Doherty PC (1997) CD8+ T cells clear influenza virus by perforin or Fasdependent processes. J Immunol 159:5197–5200
- Tsai SY, Segovia JA, Chang TH, Morris IR, Berton MT, Tessier PA, Tardif MR, Cesaro A, Bose S (2014) DAMP molecule S100A9 acts as a molecular pattern to enhance inflammation during influenza A virus infection: role of DDX21-TRIF-TLR4-MyD88 pathway. PLoS Pathog 10:e1003848
- Turner SJ, Olivas E, Gutierrez A, Diaz G, Doherty PC (2007) Disregulated influenza A virusspecific CD8+ T cell homeostasis in the absence of IFN-gamma signaling. J Immunol 178:7616–7622
- Valitutti S, Muller S, Dessing M, Lanzavecchia A (1996) Different responses are elicited in cytotoxic T lymphocytes by different levels of T cell receptor occupancy. J Exp Med 183:1917–1921
- van Gisbergen KP, Klarenbeek PL, Kragten NA, Unger PP, Nieuwenhuis MB, Wensveen FM, ten Brinke A, Tak PP, Eldering E, Nolte MA, van Lier RA (2011) The costimulatory molecule CD27 maintains clonally diverse CD8(+) T cell responses of low antigen affinity to protect against viral variants. Immunity 35:97–108
- Van Zee KJ, Kohno T, Fischer E, Rock CS, Moldawer LL, Lowry SF (1992) Tumor necrosis factor soluble receptors circulate during experimental and clinical inflammation and can protect against excessive tumor necrosis factor alpha in vitro and in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 89:4845–4849
- Verbist KC, Cole CJ, Field MB, Klonowski KD (2011) A role for IL-15 in the migration of effector CD8 T cells to the lung airways following influenza infection. J Immunol 186:174–182
- Villadangos JA, Shortman K (2010) Found in translation: the human equivalent of mouse CD8+ dendritic cells. J Exp Med 207:1131–1134
- Voskoboinik I, Thia MC, Fletcher J, Ciccone A, Browne K, Smyth MJ, Trapani JA (2005) Calcium-dependent plasma membrane binding and cell lysis by perforin are mediated through its C2 domain: A critical role for aspartate residues 429, 435, 483, and 485 but not 491. J Biol Chem 280:8426–8434
- Walsh CM, Matloubian M, Liu CC, Ueda R, Kurahara CG, Christensen JL, Huang MT, Young JD, Ahmed R, Clark WR (1994) Immune function in mice lacking the perforin gene. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91:10854–10858
- Walters RW, Grunst T, Bergelson JM, Finberg RW, Welsh MJ, Zabner J (1999) Basolateral localization of fiber receptors limits adenovirus infection from the apical surface of airway epithelia. J Biol Chem 274:10219–10226
- Waterhouse NJ, Sedelies KA, Browne KA, Wowk ME, Newbold A, Sutton VR, Clarke CJ, Oliaro J, Lindemann RK, Bird PI, Johnstone RW, Trapani JA (2005) A central role for Bid in granzyme B-induced apoptosis. J Biol Chem 280:4476–4482
- Wells MA, Albrecht P, Ennis FA (1981) Recovery from a viral respiratory infection. I. Influenza pneumonia in normal and T-deficient mice. J Immunol 126:1036–1041

- Wiley JA, Cerwenka A, Harkema JR, Dutton RW, Harmsen AG (2001) Production of interferongamma by influenza hemagglutinin-specific CD8 effector T cells influences the development of pulmonary immunopathology. Am J Pathol 158:119–130
- Wilkinson TM, Li CK, Chui CS, Huang AK, Perkins M, Liebner JC, Lambkin-Williams R, Gilbert A, Oxford J, Nicholas B, Staples KJ, Dong T, Douek DC, McMichael AJ, Xu XN (2012) Preexisting influenza-specific CD4+ T cells correlate with disease protection against influenza challenge in humans. Nat Med 18:274–280
- Williams MA, Bevan MJ (2007) Effector and memory CTL differentiation. Annu Rev Immunol 25:171–192
- Wolf AI, Buehler D, Hensley SE, Cavanagh LL, Wherry EJ, Kastner P, Chan S, Weninger W (2009) Plasmacytoid dendritic cells are dispensable during primary influenza virus infection. J Immunol 182:871–879
- Yadava K, Sichelstiel A, Luescher IF, Nicod LP, Harris NL, Marsland BJ (2013) TSLP promotes influenza-specific CD8+ T-cell responses by augmenting local inflammatory dendritic cell function. Mucosal Immunol 6:83–92
- Yao S, Buzo BF, Pham D, Jiang L, Taparowsky EJ, Kaplan MH, Sun J (2013) Interferon regulatory factor 4 sustains CD8(+) T cell expansion and effector differentiation. Immunity 39:833–845
- Yoo JK, Kim TS, Hufford MM, Braciale TJ (2013) Viral infection of the lung: Host response and sequelae. J Allergy Clin Immunol 132:1263–1276
- Yoon H, Kim TS, Braciale TJ (2010) The cell cycle time of CD8+ T cells responding in vivo is controlled by the type of antigenic stimulus. PLoS One 5:e15423
- Zelenay S, Keller AM, Whitney PG, Schraml BU, Deddouche S, Rogers NC, Schulz O, Sancho D, Reis e Sousa C (2012) The dendritic cell receptor DNGR-1 controls endocytic handling of necrotic cell antigens to favor cross-priming of CTLs in virus-infected mice. J Clin Invest 122:1615–1627
- Zhang N, Bevan MJ (2011) CD8(+) T cells: foot soldiers of the immune system. Immunity 35:161-168
- Zhao T, Zhang H, Guo Y, Fan Z (2007) Granzyme K directly processes bid to release cytochrome c and endonuclease G leading to mitochondria-dependent cell death. J Biol Chem 282:12104–12111
- Zhong C, Li C, Wang X, Toyoda T, Gao G, Fan Z (2012) Granzyme K inhibits replication of influenza virus through cleaving the nuclear transport complex importin alpha1/beta dimer of infected host cells. Cell Death Differ 19:882–890